
United Nations 

GENERAL 
ASSEMBLY 
THIRTY -EIGHTH SESSION 

Official Records* 

SUMMARY RECORD OF THE 29th MEETING 

SECOND COMMITTEE 
29th meeting 

held on 
Friday, 4 November 1983 

at 10.30 a.m. 
New York 

Chairman: Mr. DIETZE (German Democratic Republic) 

CONTENTS 

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPORT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) 

•Tht~ record 1" <iUbJeCt to correcuon CorreLl tons <;hould be \ent under the <;tgnature of a member of the dele

gauon concerned wlfhm one wee/.. of the date oj pub/l(atwn to the Ch1ef of the Offlctal Re..:ord'> EdJttng Sect ton, 

room DC2- 750. 2 Lim ted Nat tom PI aLa, and mcorporated tn d lOpy of the recot d 

CorrectiOm v.Jll be tssucJ J.fter the end ol the ~e~<;IOn, tn a sep.Hdte la'>lH.Ie lor ealh Commtl!ee 

83-57340 5482S (E) 

U!'.' 

Distr. GENERAL 
A/C.2/38/SR.29 
8 November 1983 

ORIGINAL: ENGLISH 

I .. . 



A/C.2/38/SR.29 
English 
Page 2 

The meeting was called to order at 10.55 a.m. 

AGENDA ITEM 12: REPDRT OF THE ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL COUNCIL (continued) (A/38/3 
(parts I and II}, 106, 132 and Corr.l and 2, 297, 325, 479, 494 and Corr.l, 5371 
(a) A/38/4211 (b) A/38/1761 (c) A/38/236t (d) A/38/207t (e) A/38/265, 2821 
(f) A/38/275t (g) A/38/259, 2637 (h) A/38/264 and Add.lt (i) A/38/505 and Add.lt 
(k) A/38/5121 E/1983/91 and Corr.lt (m) A/38/4987 E/1983/711 (n) A/38/190t 
(o) A/38/182t (p) E/1983/17/Rev.l1 (q) E/1983/701 (r) A/38/374). 

1. Mr. ADEDEJI (EXecutive Secretary, of the EConomic Commission for Africa) said 
that he took special pleasure in addressing the Committee in 1983, the Silver 
Jubilee of the Economic Commission for Africa (ECA) • The struggle for the 
establishment of ECA had lasted more than 10 years and might have been prolonged 
further but for the timely intervention, 1957, of the Committee, which had resulted 
in the adoption of a General Assembly resolution directing the Economic and Social 
Council to establish it at its following session. The Committee's intervention had 
also paved the way for the establishment, five years later, of the Organization of 
African Unity (OAU). From the outset, ECA had championed the economic interests of 
Africa, provided a forum for the exchange and harmonization of ideas, policies and 
programmes and taken measures to make the continent econrnnically independent. Its 
achievements during the last quarter of a century had been publicly highlighted on 
the occasion of the Jubilee by numerous heads of State and Government and other 
distinguished persons, among them the Secretary-General of the United Nations and 
the Secretary General of the Organization of African Unity. 

2. The Silver Jubilee had provided an occasion for reflection and for an 
agonizing appraisal of the nature and course of social and economic development in 
Africa during the past and the next 25 years. Addressing ECA at that time, he had 
said that, although there was a lot to be proud of, the current economic crisis did 
not give cause for indulgence in self-congratulations, however, neither was there 
justification for indulging in self-destructive criticism. In spite of mistakes 
made in the past, no one could doubt the genuineness of ECA, its ability to learn 
from the past and its determination to march forward towards the objectives of the 
Monrovia Strategy for the Economic Development of Africa and the Lagos Plan of 
Action. 

3. In order to establish, at the national, subregional and regional levels, truly 
dynamic, prosperous, self-reliant and interdependent economies, the strong, 
increasing and sustained support of the international community was imperative. 
More than ever before, Africa was in dire need of two things from the international 
community: an understanding and acceptance of and support for its perception of 
the kind of development it wished to pursue and the means of pursuing it, as well 
as steadily increasing flows of concessionary aid to augment its diminishing 
domestic resources. 

4. Concerning the first of those requirements, he drew attention to three 
propositions. First, Africa's unenviable position as the most economically 
backward region in the world was largely the consequence of the cumulative effect 
of the colonial economic legacy inherited at independence. In considering Africa's 
economic crisis, it was important not to lose sight of the economic abyss from 
which Africa had been trying to emerge since the 1960s. Second, as far as the 
African Governments were concerned, the Lagos Plan of Action and the Final Act of 
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Lagos constituted the final outcome of a series of steps taken since independence 
to achieve the complete decolonization of their economies. As there was nothing to 
be gained by prolonging its colonial past, Africa required a regionally accepted 
socio-economic strategy. Its leaders had adopted a new development approach, set 
forth in the Monrovia Strategy and the Lagos Plan of Action because they had become 
increasingly aware of the growing gap between promises and performance and had come 
to recognize that continuing historical trends entailed the risks of continued mass 
poverty and of political and social instability. Third, African leaders realized 
that the successful implementation of the Monrovia Strategy and the Lagos Plan of 
Action depended on three crucial factors: time, sacrifice and massive 
international asistance and support. 

5. With regard to the second requirement, although African leaders knew that the 
real costs of development and economic growth could be lessened by massive external 
assistance, they also recognized that, in view of current trends, international 
support in the form of steadily increasing flows of concessionary aid was 
unlikely. According to a recent World Bank report, all categories of assistance 
had either been cut or had stagnated in nominal terms in 1981 compared with 1980. 
The prospects of World Bank assistance were far from reassuring. The International 
Development Association (IDA), an important traditional source of concessionary 
finance, had become increasingly unreliable, and, because of the current 
difficulties faced by African countries in maintaining their creditworthiness, 
resources from the International Bank for Reconstruction and Development (IBRD) 
lent on commercial terms were unavailable to the majority of them. In fact, only 
nine of them were receiving allocations entirely on IBRD terms, and only four 
others were eligible for a blend of IBRD and IDA credits. The implementation of 
the Monrovia Strategy and the Lagos Plan of Action was therefore in jeopardy, but, 
more serious still, economic conditions in Africa were rapidly deteriorating. 
Clearly, African efforts alone would be grossly inadequate and, if Africa was to be 
able to arrest current economic trends and survive economically, the provision of 
massive external support was imperative. In that regard, the Committee and, 
through it, the plenary Assembly had an important role to play in making the 
international community more aware of Africa's precarious economic situation, its 
uncertain future and the disastrous consequences of diminishing international 
support. The difficulties that Africa faced in meeting the immediate challenge to 
its survival and laying the foundation for the long-term transformation of its 
economy could be illustrated by specific references to Africa's food crisis, its 
weak industrial base and its lack of transport and communications infrastructure. 

6. According to a recent ECA publication entitled ECA and Africa's Development, 
1983-2008 - A preliminary perspective study, Africa's food situation was the most 
critical area of concern in the region and, while Africa's population had expanded 
at an average annual rate of about 2.8 per cent during the 1970s, total food 
production as a whole had risen by no more than 1.5 per cent. The index of 
per capita food production in Africa had declined progressively from 95 in 1976 to 
91 in 1979-1981 and 89 in 1982. While world food production had increased by about 
2.2 per cent in 1982, the food situation had continued to worsen in many 
lower-income food-deficit African countries and no less than 23 African countries 
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were affected or threatened by poor harvests and abnormally large food deficits. 
The problem was exacerbated by the fact that, according to demographic projections, 
the annual average rate of population growth in Africa would be 3.2 per cent. 
Moreover, life expectancy at birth was clearly on the increase. Consequently, 
unless there was a dramatic reversal of current trends, the dependence of Africa on 
food imports would intensify and, in 25 years, the food import bill would be 
staggering. 

7. The Regional Food Plan for Africa (AFPLAN), which had been jointly prepared by 
the Fbod and Agriculture Organization (FAO) and ECA, and endorsed by the BCA 
Conference of Ministers in 19 79, covered all aspects of food production and 
provided a basis for action at the national, subregional and regional levels. 
Armed with AFPLAN and the Lagos Plan of Action, which had been subscribed to by all 
the Governments of Africa, the continent should be able to move away from an 
ideologically dominated strategy to a more pragmatic one. 

8. In spite of such steps, the food situation had continued to deteriorate, in 
part because a reduced ability of States members of ECA to finance the 
implementation of the food strategy from their domestic resources but also because 
of inadequate external support. National measures had to be backed up by global 
arrangements, requiring assistance from bilateral and multilateral agencies and 
from the international community at large. However, in the past, external 
assistance had accorded a low priority to African agricultural development and, 
when given, had generally been made available in a piecemeal and unco-ordinated 
fashion, thus hindering it from bringing about the desired structural changes. 

9. Although, according to the Lagos Plan of Action, the implementation of AFPLAN 
would require an estimated $6.5 billion per year at current prices, a number of 
major donors had been reducing their level of development assistance for 
alleviating the food crisis. What Africa needed was not increases in food aid, 
which only made it economically more dependent, but massive support in material, 
technical and financial resources that would intensify agricultural activity and 
modernization and enable it to introduce necessary land, pricing policy and 
marketing reforms and to provide urgently needed inputs. 

10. Such concessionary assistance for food and agriculture must be complemented by 
the massive transfer of scientific and technological know-how to help Africa cope 
with its increasingly unreliable climate. The drought had now spread to the 
countries of eastern and southern Africa and, given the rate at which its weather 
had been changing with rainfall becoming irregular, unreliable and scarce, Africa 
might, before long, become a vast desert permanently plagued by drought. The 
scientific explanation of that phenomenon was still incomplete, and ECA, in 
collaboration with the relevant organizations of the United Nations system, was 
planning to hold in early 1984, a scientific round-table meeting on the problems of 
the climate and drought in Africa. He appealed to the international community for 
its support and co-operation in that endeavour. 

/ ..... 
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11. In the area of industrialization, Africa had not fared much better than in 
agriculture. Industrialization had not only failed to provide Africa with the 
dynamic force needed for the structural transformation of its economy, but had also 
remained small and limited to enclaves. It was characterized by light industries 
producing consumer goods, a crude and relatively weak degree of processing and 
semi-processing of mineral and agricultural raw materials, a production structure 
that was based on small plants, an unduly high import content in production, excess 
capacity because of the non-availability of raw materials and imported spare parts, 
its capital-intensive nature and the excessive spread of scarce investment 
resources over a wide range of products. Invariably, domestic production costs 
tended to be higher, in terms of foreign exchange, than the costs of imported final 
products. It was therefore not surprising that Africa was still the least 
industrialized region in the world. According to ECA projections, if present 
historical trends persisted over the next 25 years, Africa would continue to be 
highly dependent on industrial imports. 

12. The Industrial Development Decade for Africa, 1980-1990, proclaimed by the 
General Assembly, was intended not only to accelerate industrialization in Africa 
but also to lay a solid foundation for a process that would closely link industry 
with the agricultural and other major sectors of the economy. Such 
industrialization would aim at satisfying the basic needs of the population and at 
providing a springboard for the technological revolution. The targets of the 
Decade were the creation of a solid base for self-sustained industrialization at 
the national and subregional levels, the development of the human resources 
required by industry, the production in sufficient quantities of agricultural 
inputs and building materials, the development of the intermediate and 
capital-goods industries, on-the-spot processing and upgrading of an increasingly 
large proportion of the continent's raw materials, the satisfaction of industry's 
energy needs and self-sufficiency in textiles. In a joint ECA, OAU and United 
Nations Industrial Development Organization publication entitled A Programme for 
the Industrial Development Decade for Africa, the financial implications of 
achieving the Decade's targets were estimated at $140 billion at 1979 prices over 
the course of the Decade, which represented $33.15 billion per year at current 
prices. There was no doubt that the successful implementation of the Decade callecl 
for a massive input of investment resources. 

13. The other key sector requiring continued attention and complementary external 
support was the transport and communications sector. The United Nations Transport 
and Communications Decade in Africa had been under way since 1978. Its first phase 
was about to end and preparations for its second phase beginning in January 1984 
were nearing completion. The total investment required for the 1,091 projects 
constituting the programme of the first phase was $15.44 billion, of which only 
$7 billion had been obtained or pledged. Since of that $7 billion , 71 per cent 
had come from Africa's own resources, external funding had amounted to $2 billion 
or 29 per cent. As a result of inadequate financing, the first-phase }Jrogranune tlad 
been scaled down and many of its projects had been shifted to the second phase. 
Nevertheless, he expressed his appreciation to all the Governments, bilateral .:md 
multilateral donors and financing institutions that had given and continued to give 
material, financial and technical support to the Decade. 

/ 
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14. It should be clear that not only did the three strategic sectors - food and 
agriculture, industry and transport and communications - call for a massive input 
of resources over the next five years if Africa was to emerge from its current 
economic quagmire, but also the resources required were far beyond the means of 
African countries. Without considering the requirements of other areas such as 
energy, education, manpower development, debt repayment and debt servicing, the 
annual investment required for the three sectors would be of the order of $44 
billion. Given the rather heroic assumption that Africa should raise one half of 
that amount from domestic resources, over $20 billion was still necessary. 
Although those estimates were daunting, the capacity of the international community 
to help to solve Africa's problems, if it resolved to do so, should not be 
underestimated. It was the view of ECA that the entire international community had 
a historic responsibility to help African countries to restructure their economies 
and recover from the current deepening economic crisis. The international 
community could manifest its support through vigorous intervention in the 
implementation of AFPLAN, massive material and financial support for the Transport 
and Communications Decade and the Industrial Development Decade and strong support 
for the Substantial New Programme of Action for Africa's 26 least developed 
countries. He appealed, through the Committee, to the entire international 
community to take the economic plight of Africa more seriously than ever before and 
not wait until the crisis had become a disaster involving emergency assistance and 
support. 

15. Mr. KOROMA (Sierra Leone), speaking as Chairman of the African Group, 
expressed the hope that delegations would draw the attention of their Governments 
to the plight of the African countries and that Member States would respond to the 
EKecutive Secretary's appeal. 

16. Mr. BAKALOV (Bulgaria) noted the positive results achieved by the Council on a 
number of questions. The reports of the Secretary-General on the subject of 
permanent sovereignty over natural resources in the occupied Palestinian and other 
Arab territories (A/38/265-E/1983/85) and A/38/282-E/1983/84) were welcome but had 
a somewhat limited character given Israel's refusal to allow a group of United 
Nations experts to visit the occupied territories. Israel would not have been in a 
position to encroach upon the sovereignty of the Palestinian and other Arab peoples 
over their natural resources had it not been assisted by the United States. 
Israel's aims were to remove all impediments to United States hegemony in the 
Middle East and to ensure for itself the right to interfere in the internal affairs 
of countries in that region. 

17. His delegation attached major importance to United Nations activities relating 
to transnational corporations. Proposals to include the enterprises of the 
socialist countries in the study on the activities of transnational corporations 
could only be regarded as a deliberate attempt to divert the Centre on 
Transnational Corporations from its priority objectives. 

/ ... 
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18. His Government attached importance to regional co-operation carried out by the 
regional economic commissions and particularly to the activities of the Economic 
Commission for Europe (ECE). In view of the changing economic realities in Europe, 
the Commission's structure should be reviewed periodically and measures should be 
taken to promote further economic, scientific and technical co-operation. ECE 
should devote particular attention to implementing the proposals concerning 
all-European congresses in the field of environmental protection, energy and 
transport as they were a key element of long-term economic co-operation between 
East and West. 

19. Mr. HAYFORD (Ghana) endorsed the recommendations contained in the letter from 
the President of the Economic and Social Council to the President of the General 
Assembly (A/38/421) regarding the organization of work of the Committee. He noted 
with satisfaction the action already taken to implement several of the 
recommendatio~s and expressed the hope that further discussion of the subject would 
ensue so as to enhance still further the effectiveness of the Committee and of the 
Council. 

20. The report of the Secretary-General on the role of the public sector in 
promoting the economic development of developing countries (A/38/176) provided a 
useful insight into several important aspects of the public sector's role. He 
agreed that that sector played a vital role, particularly in developing countries, 
in defining priorities, allocating scarce financial and other resources, and 
regulating industries and maintaining minimum standards of safety. He endorsed the 
observation made in paragraph 23 concerning the factors which affected the ability 
of the public sector to implement the priorities established and the comments 
regarding the importance of the level of decentralization. 

21. Turning to the report of the Secretary-General on the Transport and 
Communications Decade in Africa (A/38/259-E/1983/79), he said that it was vitally 
important that the programme for the Decade be fully implemented because without a 
significant improvement in the transport and communications infrastructure there 
could be no rapid economic development. Improvement of the infrastructure at the 
national level would also help alleviate the food crisis in Africa. His delegation 
was looking forward to early completion of preparations for the second phase of the 
Decade and hoped that the international community would assist in the 
implementation of the various projects envisaged. 

22. He reaffirmed the importance attached by his Government to development of the 
energy resources of the developing countries and its support for efforts made 
within the United Nations system to promote co-operation in that area. Ghana had 
set up new institutions in the energy sector to co-ordinate efforts to exploit 
domestic energy potentials. The report of the Secretary-General (A/38/512) 
contained useful general information. His delegation looked forward to hearing the 
results of further research into those technologies that would enhance the 
productivity of people in rural areas. It was particularly anxious to hear about 
the outcome of efforts to reduce the cost of some of the new technologies which had 
been developed in that area. 

I . .. 
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23. It was unfortunate that, despite the spirit of compromise demonstrated by the 
developing countries, the Commission on Transnational Corporations had been unable 
to complete the formulation of the Code of Conduct at its special session. He 
remained confident, however, that the package prepared by the Chairman of that 
special session offered a basis for agreement. The Code must address itself 
appropriately to the activities of transnational corporations in South Africa and 
in Namibia. Those activities had significantly reinforced the racist minority 
regime in South Africa and every effort must be made to bring them to an end. 

24. Mr KUEN (Austria) said that the efforts to revitalize the Economic and Social 
Council were an integral part of endeavours to strengthen the role of the United 
Nations. He agreed with the Nordic countries that revitalization of the Council 
would be achieved only when Member States were really prepared to make better use 
of it. Although considerable progress had been made in implementing Council 
resolution 1982/50, further efforts were required. 

25. The statement by the President of the Council, reproduced in annex IV of the 
Council's report (A/38/3 (part II)), contained many suggestions which did not 
require dramatic changes and yet would help to prepare the ground for further 
imrovement. He hoped that the consultations called for in Council decision 
1983/181 would provide additional guidance in that respect. He agreed that the 
revitalization exercise should not become an end in itself. The forthcoming review 
and app~:aisal exercise of the International Development Strategy would provide an 
excellent opportunity for the Council to demonstrate its vitality and to exercise 
effectively the functions assigned to it in the Charter. 

26. Particular emphasis should be placed on strengthening the Council's 
co-ordinating role. That role should be exercised in a variety of areas 
particularly in the cross-organizational review of selected major sectors, the 
comprehensive policy review of operational activities for development and the 
promotion of interregional economic and technical co-operation among developing 
countries. Cross-organizational reviews should aim at action-oriented 
recommendations to promote joint action on a system-wide basis in a manner that 
would make the activities of individual agencies more compatible and mutually 
supportive. Joint meetings of the Administrative Committee on Co-ordination and 
the Corru-rnttee for Programme dnd Co--ordination, if thoroughly prepared, could do 
much to improve co-ordination. Their main significance was that they allowed for 
genuine dialogue between agency heads and delegations. The experiment, started at 
the Council's second regular session of 1983, of providing a question-and-answer 
time for delegations and the executive secretaries of the regional commissions had 
been a step in that direction. 

27. The positive response to the Council's recommendations concerning the 
organization of work of the Committee was encouraging. The adoption of a biennial 
progr<Jillffie (Jf work by the Cowt~ittee woulrl help the Council to organize its own work 
bett.l':r. 

I . .. 
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28. He welcomed the draft guidelines for consumer protection contained in document 
E/1983/71. Adequate consumer protection should be a priority concern in all 
countries. He appealed to all Governments concerned to enable the Council to 
finalize its work in time, so that the guidelines could be adopted at the next 
session of the General Assembly. 

29. His Government shared the concern expressed by others at the damage caused to 
health and the environment by imports of banned hazardous chemicals and unsafe 
pharmaceutical products. The report of the Secretary-General (A/38/190-E/1983/67) 
highlighted the need for national and international action to solve the problem. 
An important first step in the right direction would be to promote the widest 
possible participation in information systems and exchange of information on banned 
hazardous chemicals and unsafe pharmaceuticals, and to prohibit and establish more 
effective control over exports of such materials. 

30. It was unfortunate that the Commission on Transnational Corporations had 
failed to reach agreement on a Code of Conduct despite the almost unanimous 
recognition of the need for such a curb. It was important not t.o forget that the 
ultimate goal of the Code was to facilitate investment and transfer of technology 
by transnational corporations as an additional means for furthering the development 
of developing countries in accordance with their own policies. The Committee must 
find a way out of the present stalemate since the Commission and Council had been 
unable to do so. All delegations should approach constructively any initiative 
that might make it possible to resume negotiations on the subject. 

31. His delegation attached particular importance to economic development in 
Africa. The Austrian Government was increasing its efforts to implement the 
Substantial New Programme of Action and was giving priority to subregional projects 
in Africa, particularly those relating to infrastructure and food security. It 
would give careful consideration to the draft resolution being preparPd on the 
subject and to the appeal made by the Executive Secretary of ECA. 

32. Mr. RESHETNYAK (Ukrainian Soviet SOcial Republic) said that his delegation 
attributed great importance to the activities of the F~onomic and Social Council, 
whose work in 1983 had taken place against a background of growing international 
tension which inevitably had a negative inflttence on the world economic situation. 
International relations were deteriorating as a result of the aggressive behaviour 
of the United States typified by the recent inv-3.sion of Grenada, while the 
intensifying arms race was continuing to absorb enormou~ resources, thus ser~ously 
worsening the prospects for the economic rlevelopment of developi.ng countries. 
Imperialist States were continuing to prevent the iJaplementation of Soviet 
proposals to switch part. of the resources saved by 1 imit.ing the arms race to meet 
the development needs of developing countries. 

33. The Council's report (A/38/3 (part. I I)) showed that there had been total 
agreement that the worln economy was experiP.ncinq a periorl of unusually acute 
difficulties and that a further wor~ening had occurr.ec in the ~Gonomic sit~ation of 
developing countries, rndny of which had fat:ed g.rei".t problem~:" in fin?nclng their 
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external trade and were incucring catastrophic foreign debts. That situation 
resulted from the inequitable international economic relations imposed by 
imperialist States, the lack of progress in establishing an equitable international 
economic order and the impasse on the question of starting global negotiations. 
His country resolutely supported the demands of the developing countries for a 
restructuring of international economic relations, as it had again declared in the 
joint statement of the socialist countries (A/38/479). 

34. As 1983 was the tenth anniversary of the establishment of the Commission on 
Transnational Corporations, it would be good if, by the end of the year, it managed 
to complete its preparation of the draft Code of Conduct which was one of its main 
tasks. Unfortunately there were no grounds for optimism and the special session of 
the Commission had ended in failure through the fault of Western States. The 
package proposal worked out by the Chairman of the special session was a good basis 
for continuing work on the draft Code and his delegation was prepared to support 
the draft resolution on the subject sponsored by the Group of 77. 

35. In the course of the work of the Commission on Transnational Corporations, and 
in other forums too, frequent and insistent efforts were made by certain 
delegations to discuss the activities of the external economic enterprises and 
organizations of socialist countries. His delegation was against such attempts to 
equate things which could not be equated and those delegations should therefore 
stop seeking to misinterpret the Commission's mandate, to distract its attention 
from one of its main tasks and to prevent the timely adoption of the kind of code 
of conduct expected by the developing countries. It also supported the 
Commission's decisions on ending the activities of transnational corporations in 
South Africa. At its next session the Commission should consider a programme and 
procedures for holding public hearings on that subject. 

36. At its eighth session the Committee on Natural Resources had considered a wide 
range of questions and adopted a number of decisions intended to stimulate United 
Nations activities and strengthen the Committee's co-ordinating role in the field 
of natural resources. As in the past, the Committee's attention had centred on the 
question of the inalienable sovereignty of developing countries over their natural 
resources. His delegation believed that the Cormnittee 's latest session would 
facilitate a more comprehensive approach to the whole problem of the processing, 
economical use and conservation of natural resources, and had no objection to note 
being taken of its report. 

37. The Council's report (A/38/3 (part II)) showed that a procedural decision had 
been adopted on draft resolution III, but that should not affect the Committee's 
mandate to study the energy problem and carry out co-ordinating activities within 
the United Nations system. 

38. Various ideas and proposals were being put forward on how to revitalize the 
activity of the Economic and Social Council and there was often a grain of reason 
in some of them. But there were others which were calculated to disrupt the 
existing machinery for discussing economic and social problems in the United 
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Nations system. Some went even further and envisaged reviewing and revising the 
Charter. His delegation had always advocated revitalizing and rationalizing the 
Council's activities and considered that a number of useful decisions had been 
adopted to that end. However, experience had shown that excessive enthusiasm for 
reorganizing often did not lead to a real increase in the effectiveness of the 
bodies concerned. The effort to revitalize the Council's activities should not aim 
at disrupting tried and tested arrangements and revising the Charter but at 
implementing decisions which had already been taken and making maximum use of the 
possibilities embodied in the Charter. The Council's powers under Article 55 were 
broad enough and its potential for considering and adopting decisions on important 
socio-economic problems was far from exhausted. 

39. Mr. SHAGDARSUREN (Mongolia) said his delegation supported the Council's 
decisions aimed at developing mutually advantageous co-operation and promoting 
socio-economic progress. 

40. His delegation had sponsored the resolution on the role of the public sector 
in promoting the economic development of developing countries, with its request to 
the Secretary-General to continue studying the subject and to submit a 
comprehensive report to the forty-second session of the General Assembly. Adoption 
of that resolution was of great importance since the public sector played a leading 
role in the development process of the developing countries. The public sector was 
an effective instrument in the struggle for genuine economic and political 
independence, and the developing countries had shown ever-increasing interest in it 
as an important means of mobilizing resources to speed up their socio-economic 
development. Experience showed that that sector was important for increasing 
employment, raising the level of living, speeding up industrialization, developing 
a planned economy and incorporating the achievements of science and technology into 
the production process. 

41. The public sector was playing a particularly more active role in establishing 
the developing countries' sovereignty and control over their natural resources. In 
that respect, his delegation fully supported Council resolutions 1983/56 and 
1983/178. He also drew attention to the conclusions in the report of the 
Secretary-General that the public sector was a powerful lever for achieving the 
aims of socio-economic development and had become a force capable of implementing 
structural transformations in many of the least developed countries. 

42. His delegation also supported the Council's various resolutions on the 
implementation of the Declaration on the Granting of Independence to Colonial 
Countries and Peoples, on assistance to the oppressed people of South Africa and 
their national liberation movement, on the pernicious activities of transnational 
corporations in South Africa and Namibia, and on assistance for the Palestinian 
people. 

43. The serious deterioration in the international political situation was having 
a detrimental effect on the efforts to solve international economic problems, 
especially those affecting the development of developing countries, and was 

/ ... 
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hindering the establishment of a new international economic order. The arms race 
was swallowing up enormous material and financial resources. In that respect, his 
delegation shared the developing countries' opinion that development and progress 
were possible only in an atmosphere of peace, agreement and co-operation. The 
German Democratic Republic's proposal that the Council and the Second Committee 
should consider the inter-relationship of disarmament and development was very 
important and had his delegation's full support. The Council should pay constant 
attention to urgent socio-economic problems, to problems concerning the maintenance 
and strengthening of peace and halting the arms race, and to the relationship of 
those problems with development and co-operation. 

The meeting rose at 12.40 p.m. 


